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The meeting of the School Committee was held at 7:30 P.M. on Thursday, December 1, 2016 at the Central Middle School with the following members present:  D. Maurer, Chair; S. McCarthy, Vice-Chair; M. Christie, S. MacNeill and R. Meredith-Warren.  Also present was Dr. Les Olson, Superintendent of Schools.
D. Maurer called the meeting of the School Committee to order at 7:30 P.M. 
A. Pledge of Allegiance
B. Action to Approve the Minutes of:
December 1, 2016
ACTION:  A motion was made by M. Christie and seconded by ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​R. Meredith-Warren to approve the minutes of December 1, 2016. The motion was approved 5-0.   
C. Approval of Warrant

ACTION:  A motion was made by S. McCarthy and seconded by M. Christie to approve Bill Warrant #17-12 in the amount of $467,000.02 and Bill Warrant #17-13 in the amount of $520,074.29.  The motion was approved 5-0.
D. Student Representative
Dylan Oesch-Emmel reported on the following:  

· Community lunch was held by the peer leaders on December 14th
· Advisory groups are now composed of mixed grades.

· Winter sports season has begun

· Mid-terms will begin next week

E. Public Comment
None

F. Approval of Scholarship
Dr. Olson recommended approval of the following scholarship:

· A $5,000 scholarship from Robert Johnson in memory of his brother John S. Johnson, a 1969 graduate of Stoneham High School.  This scholarship will be awarded for ten years to a graduating student who will pursue a career in art education or an area related to the study of art.   
ACTION:  A motion was made by S. MacNeill and seconded by M. Christie to approve the above scholarship.  The motion was approved 5-0.

G. Acceptance of Donation
Dr. Olson recommended acceptance of a $100 donation from Lueders Environmental to be used to support Fine Arts programs.

ACTION:  A motion was made by S. MacNeill and seconded by ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​S. McCarthy to accept the above donation.  The motion was approved 5-0.
H. Discussion of 2017-2018 Calendar
Dr. Olson presented a first draft of the 2017-2018 showing students returning on August 28th with the last day of school on June 11, 2018 if there are no snow days.  The calendar will be sent to the STA for review and brought back to the next meeting for approval.  

I. Appointment of Superintendent Screening Committee
R. Meredith-Warren reviewed the process of the Superintendent Search and gave an update on the progress. 
After discussion, the Committee agreed on the appointment of the following members to the Screening Committee:
Alison Connelly, High School Librarian

Margie Gordon, Central Middle School Teacher

Donna Lazar, Robin Hood School Teacher

David Pignone, Central Office Administrator

Donna Cargill, High School Principal

Lisa Gallagher, Central Middle School Secretary

Ann Harte, Parent

Julie Shulman, Parent

Ashley Fiedler, Parent

Lisa Boyle, Parent

Jeanne Craigie, Stoneham Resident

David Levine, High School Student

Rachel Meredith-Warren, School Committee Member

Marie Christie, School Committee Member

Thomas Younger, Town Administrator

R. Meredith-Warren read the following Charge:

We, the Stoneham School Committee, hereby charge the Stoneham Superintendent Search Screening Advisory Committee with the task of conducting interviews with selected candidates and, based upon the Stoneham School Committee’s approved criteria, recommending to the Stoneham School Committee no less than 3 and no more than 5 individuals to be finalists for the job of Superintendent of Schools for the Stoneham Public Schools.
ACTION:  A motion was made by R. Meredith-Warren and seconded by M. Christie to appoint the above members to the Screening Committee.  The motion was approved 5-0.

Chairman Maurer voiced concern over the structure of the search timeline with site visits being scheduled before School Committee interviews.  After discussion, Chairman Maurer agreed to contact Mike Gilbert for further discussion but stated that he would be comfortable with the decision of the Committee.
J. Review of 2017-2018 Budget
Dr. Olson presented his recommended 2017-18 budget appropriation of $28,097,142, an increase of 5.1% or $1.3 million over 2016-2017.  The average increase over the last three years has been 3.1%.  This increase is based solely on the following School Committee goals as town projections were not yet available:   
1. Expand programming for special education students moving up to the High School from the Central Middle School

2. Continue to support student social/emotional needs by equalizing school psychologist staffing at the elementary level

3. Provide licensed content area teachers for Central Middle School special education programs

4. Expand High School STEM, mathematics and science elective offerings

5. Implement a consistent grade 5-8 mathematics program

6. Implement Next Generation Science Standards in the elementary schools

7. Expand elementary bus transportation

8. Evaluate realignment of elementary special education and preschool programs
9. Monitor elementary class size

Dr. Olson reported that other town departments have had substantially more budget growth than the school department and as the school department restructured and held our budget to 3.1%, the town was able to put money into other areas and grow appropriately.  Unfortunately, we cannot continue at a 3.1% increase without cutting programs and staff.  
A discussion followed regarding the town’s tax rate.  Stoneham ranks 75th lowest in the state in the percentage of the total town valuation actually taxed to support the local budget and taxes only 1.35% of its personal and property valuation.  The state median is 1.65%.

K. Capital Projects – Including Stoneham High School

Dr. Olson requested that the School Committee approve the following two changes to the Capital Projects that were approved in November:

1. High School Feasibility Study - $125,000

Due to the newest rejection from the MSBA for the High School Renovation/New Construction project, Dr. Olson recommended the Town approve $125,000 for Feasibility Study to renovate or construct a new High School.  
2. Robin Hood Sprinkler System - $150,000

It has been determined that the sprinkler system, which should have lasted 40-50 years, is rusting away throughout the building.  Temporary repairs are being made now but replacement should be done over the summer months.
ACTION:  A motion was made by S. MacNeill and seconded by M. Christie to approve the revised Capital Projects to be presented to the Capital Committee.  The motion was approved 5-0.  
L. Receipt of SEEM Annual Report

As required by state law, the SEEM Collaborative Annual Report was included in the packet for School Committee review.

Dr. Olson said that he would invite Kathy Lawson to attend a meeting sometime this spring to give an update and to discuss a number of issues with the old Central School building.
M. Discussion/Correspondence/New Items

S. MacNeill reported that the Stoneham Public Library will be presenting a showing of the film Hungry Heart.  This film is made possible through a grant received from the Library Commission to the public library and Rotary Club.  
S. MacNeill also reported that SOAR (Substance and Opiate Awareness and Reduction), a support group for young adults in recovery, will hold their first weekly group meeting on Thursday, January 26th.  More information is available on the Stoneham Substance Abuse Coalition’s website.  
D. Maurer reported that the School Committee will meet with the Board of Selectmen and the Finance and Advisory Board next Tuesday, January 10th at 7:00 P.M. in the Town Hall auditorium.

D. Maurer also reported that he met today with Kathy Martin, State Representative Michael Day, Jason Lewis Chief of Staff Zac Crowley, and people from MIT and Lincoln Laboratories to discuss opportunities in STEM areas for both teachers and students.  
N. Superintendent’s Report

Dr. Olson reported on the following:

· Preschool and Kindergarten registrations will be held next Wednesday evening at the Central Middle School.  Registration forms are available on our website.
· Middlesex Partnership for Youth will sponsor a cyberworld safety program for parents on Wednesday, February 8th and for middle school students on February 7th.

· The next School Committee meeting, scheduled for January 30th with Mike Gilbert, needs to be dedicated to the search process.  The Committee suggested meeting again on February 9th.  Dr. Olson will check the availability of principals and administrators and confirm if that date works.

· Conversations have taken place with Stoneham Theatre regarding summer rental space; however, due to the problems with the Robin Hood sprinkler these plans may need to be changed.  
O. Adjourn
ACTION:  A motion was made by M. Christie and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to adjourn at 9:10 P.M.  The motion was approved unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted

Les E. Olson, Superintendent of Schools
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